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8th September 2017
Dear Parents and Carers,

Welcome back to the Autumn Term and for your children another new year at Holly Park. We are looking forward to an exciting year ahead. Although the holiday was lovely, it is lovely to see the staff again and have the children back. I am very much looking forward to another school year.

The start of a new academic year is always important for your children. There is always excitement, anxiety and some apprehension about what their new teacher will be like and about what the expectations of the New Year will be. We hope that the children will see the year as one in which to improve their work to the best of their ability and to take pride in everything they do. As well as hard work and effort, we are sure we will have a year full of fun together. 

Last year we were proud of – 
· Our data across the school in terms of progress. KS2 progress in reading was good and was improved in maths.

· Reading and maths progress at KS2 which was in line with National.

· Our attainment score for combined Reading, writing and maths scores at KS2 which was improved on the previous year.

· Our end of reception data which remains above Barnet and National.

· Our Y1 phonics work across the year which has culminated in results which are improved greatly on previous years and above Barnet and National.
· Continued good attendance data for the year. We need to keep this up. Thank you for your support. 
· Continuing Improvement to our school grounds and buildings. 
· Our new PTA team who helped to raise money and also really helped to create a good sense of community within the school and emphasise our diverse cultural community. The events were very inclusive.
· Lots of sporting achievements over the year particularly with football and athletics.  We won every major athletics trophy possible.  We also enjoyed gymnastics success. 

· Maths teaching that has become more dynamic with the addition of well chosen new resources to help and support all pupils at all levels. Teachers are enjoying the new maths curriculum and giving the children opportunities for reasoning and problem solving. We were also proud of our success in National maths competitions.
· Music which continues to be a high profile feature.
· All of our fundraising days and how generous and community minded our families are eg Green for Grenfell.
· Our children taking responsibility and embracing leadership and entrepreneurial talents eg Play Leaders, Mini Mentors and the Apprentice style stalls at the fairs.
· Our curriculum enrichment –school trips, curriculum days and visits to places of worship. Y3 team building day, Y4 sleepover at school and Y5 and Y6 residentials. We are proud of our curriculum days and weeks - British Values Day, Book Week, Well Being Week, Be Bright Be Seen Week, Maths Day, Science Week, Celebrating London Day, Enabling Enterprise challenge days and weeks etc.
· Our International Day which celebrated the diversity of our school and the many cultures represented.

· Continuing to work on the importance of ‘Values’.
· The teaching of spelling which has become more embedded and innovative with spelling patterns being taught thoroughly across year groups

· Our continued work on online safety with special days for children and workshops for parents

· Our parent workshops where children and adults work together to learn and have fun. These were very well attended.
· School governors who continue to have a positive impact on the strategic direction of the school.

· Gaining the Silver Healthy Schools Award, the Silver School Games Award and also the Gold Travel Plan Award. 
Here are some comments we received at the end of the last academic year from parents:
Nursery

Thank you for the wonderful time our son has had in Nursery.  He has grown up so much and learnt a great deal as well as had enormous fun.

We couldn’t have found a better Nursery for our daughter – all the staff are wonderful and she’s loved it. 

Reception

We are so happy that we got a place at Holly Park School.  Our daughter really enjoys coming to school every day and loved her teachers very much.  She has made huge progress in speaking and reading in English.  Thank you for taking such great care of our kids.  We really appreciate the work you have done.

Thank you very much for a wonderful academic year.  Our daughter is a very happy Holly Parker and I couldn’t be more proud of her achievements … all thanks to a great team from the classroom to the office.

Year 1

Our daughter has had a wonderful year.  It has been such an enriching experience and we are so appreciative of all of the hard work and dedication.  Thank you for giving our daughter such a fab year!

Thank you for guiding her for the last two years.  She enjoys learning and is enthusiastic about school.  A huge part of that is how much you enjoy being her teacher.  It means a lot to us.  We’re thrilled with her progress.

Year 2

Thank you for all the support and great teaching for our son this year.  His confidence has really grown alongside his academic learning and he has enjoyed this year in Rowan class.  Thank you for all the teaching staff, hard work and dedication.

Our son has flourished this year.  We really feel that you completely understood our son and got the very best out of him.  

Year 3

It’s been very clear to me through our conversations that you have our son pegged. Thanks for encouraging him to slow down (an impossible ask!). Thanks for a great year, he’s really enjoyed your class.

Our son has had a wonderful year and embraced a host of new learning opportunities.  He remains very enthusiastic about school and is keen to participate in a wide range of activities.  Thank you for offering him such a broad and balanced educational experience.

Year 4

We are very happy with our daughters progress this year.  We appreciate and thank the teacher for the way she has taught and motivated her to improve her reading and writing.  Thank you all!

My son has had a wonderful year at Holly Park.  He has received lots of help and support with his English and I’ve noticed his improvement in his reading and writing.  He is motivated to achieve more next year.  Thanks to all the wonderful staff who helped him to settle well in school.

Wonderful!  He’s loved his time in Year 4, had so much fun and learnt so much– another great year!  Lovely to read all the comments, we are very proud parents and proud to be part of the Holly Park community.  A huge thank you to all the staff, and special mention to all those who helped with the sleepover, especially the SMT for staying the night, above and beyond!!

Year 5

Thanks for all your hard work and support throughout the year.  The report was helpful, and thorough.  

We are very pleased with our son’s progress this year.  
Year 6

The report accurately expresses the progress my son has made in his years at Holly Park.  He has had support when he needed it and I have noticed a massive improvement with his maths.  

I am very pleased with the progress my son has made throughout the year.  I am particularly happy with the support he has had from the staff, which is obvious to see through his growth in confidence and self-esteem.  I cannot thank you enough.

Our daughter really enjoyed Year 6, and all the experiences she’s had this year.  We’re really happy with how engaged she has been in all her learning, and with the progress she has made this year.
This year there are new challenges ahead for us –

Every new school year, a school will make a whole school improvement plan based on the Ofsted categories. This year   the key areas we will be looking at are:

Leadership & Management

· To effectively monitor progress and attainment in maths and writing across the school
Teaching
· To ensure maths teaching continues to use the CPA approach (Concrete, pictorial, abstract) and develops reasoning and problem solving alongside the fluency.
· To ensure a broad and balanced curriculum ensuring that all subject content is covered in each year group
· To ensure that the mechanics of writing (Grammar & punctuation) are embedded in regular writing practice.
Personal Development, behaviour & Welfare
· To support pupils to take ownership of their own behaviour through a restorative justice approach.
· To revaluate our approach to anti bullying and ensure all systems are strong. To work with the premise that we are ‘All different but equal.’
· To ensure that our whole school community (pupils, staff and parents) develop greater resilience
Outcomes
· To improve progress and attainment for all pupils in writing at all key stages
Early years
· To embed phase 1 phonics
Overall Effectiveness
· To prepare pupils effectively for life in Modern Britain with particular regard to online safety, the global dimension,  enterprise, Values and Rights
I care very much about Holly Park and feel very proud to be its Head Teacher. I look forward to continuing to work closely with the governors, teachers, parents and children to build upon the success that the school already has and to move the school even further forward.  
I look forward to meeting you all at the ‘Meet the Teacher’ sessions over the next couple of weeks. At these sessions the teachers will talk to you about PE days and homework routines.

Can I remind you that information about what your children are learning is on the website on your year group page and more specifically for maths and English under year group learning journeys in the curriculum section. Information is updated termly.

In the Meet the Teacher packs coming out in a few week time, I will be writing to you again.  I hope that together we will continue to take the school forward and make Holly Park the best it can be.
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